Missouri narrative report 2007-2008
Part I – Successful Activities, Programs, and Projects 
Statewide - Program Improvement Initiative

As part of our state’s AEL Continuous Quality Improvement effort, the State AEL office began planning a statewide effort to improve local program performance and outcomes beginning in Fiscal Year 2008.  McLendon & Associates, Inc. was hired to assist in this effort.  Activities in Fiscal Year 2008 included several meetings between McLendon & Associates and state staff on the scope of this project, expectations, outcomes, and deliverables.  Regional meetings for local AEL program directors and staff were planned for mid-late summer.  Long range plans are to require local programs to establish a Program Improvement Team (PIT crew), analyze local data, identify an area(s) to improve and develop an improvement plan, and then pilot this activity through the end of June 2009.  If successful, go to scale in the fall of 2009.
Web-based Data management/collection System

In Fiscal Year 2008, Missouri’s AEL program instituted a web-based data management/collection system.  The Adult Computerized Enrollment System (ACES) allows local programs to enter data into this web-based system. “Real-time” student data and information is not only available to the local program but to the state office.  The ACES system allows local programs to generate a variety of reports that can be used to evaluate, analyze, and plan.  The ACES system provides data/information that is used to prepare NRS reports.
STAR Project
Missouri participated in the Student Achievement in Reading project in Fiscal Year 2008.  Eight local AEL programs piloted the STAR program.  DTI Inc. provided three training sessions in the state.
Because of the successful piloting of the STAR program, Missouri is committed to sustaining and expanding the program to other local AEL programs.  STAR training has been scheduled for Fiscal Year 2009 for programs wanting to start a STAR program; also several Professional Development Center (PDC) staff will be trained as STAR Trainers.  This will allow us to continue offering STAR program training.
SPARC Family Literacy

A State AEL office staff person is serving on a national pilot project team to promote Family Literacy, including Adult Education.  The pilot effort, entitled, “SPARC” (Strengthening Partnerships and Resources in Communities), is sponsored by the National Head Start Family Literacy Center (NHSFLC), and is designed to support Head Start programs to become leaders in family literacy.  In this project, DESE-AEL is working with the local grantee, a Community Action Agency, to establish effective relationships with area AEL programs for increased client access to adult literacy services.  In Fiscal Year 2008, the local SPARC pilot team, including DESE-AEL and an area AEL Director, conducted needs-surveys, on-site reviews, planning meetings and participation in NHSFLC training.  Four potential AEL class sites were identified, with the first to be opened in early Fiscal Year 2009, to serve Head Start adults in the host region.  
Missouri Adult Education and Literacy Professional Development Center 
Missouri’s Department of Elementary and Secondary Education (DESE), Adult Education and Literacy section, has committed itself to the high quality professional development necessary to make a difference in Missouri’s adult student population.  The commitment is in the form of sponsoring and financing the Missouri Adult Education and Literacy, Professional Development Center (MAEL-PDC).  The fiscal agent for this commitment is North Central Missouri College, located in Trenton, Missouri.  A summary of MAEL Professional Development activities are listed in Table 1 of this report for Fiscal Year 2008.  
Table 1 

Summary of Fiscal Year 2008 Workshops Conducted

with Number of Missouri AEL Teachers Attending
	TYPE OF WORKKSHOP
	NUMBER
	HOW PRESENTED
	TOTAL NUMBER OF PARTICIPANTS
	TOTAL NUMBER OF PD HOURS

	Pre-Certification Workshop (PCW)
	9
	Face to Face
	230
	3,680

	Beginning Teacher Assistance Program (BTAP)
	5
	Face to Face
	168
	2,688

	CASAS
	11
	Face to Face
	86
	516

	Content Standards  Summer Workshops
	45
	Face to Face
	675
	6,750

	Various Workshops 
	113
	Face to Face
	1,269
	9,298

	Various Workshops
	49
	Online
	265
	592

	Video Workshops
	
	
	283
	1,132

	TOTAL
	232
	
	2,976
	24,656


Professional Development Center Activity
Pre-Certification Workshops (PCW):  The PCW is an AEL Teacher’s first step to certification for working in the AEL arena in Missouri.  This is an intensive two day workshop, usually held on weekends.  The teacher learns the basic operations of Missouri’s AEL programs from a state overview to a local program description.  They learn about the adult learner, what to expect in the classroom, test management, funding issues, data collection, how to work with students with learning difficulties and information about the General Educational Development (GED) test.  

An English as a Second Language (ESL) component is available for those teachers who will be working with the English Language Learner (ELL).  The ESL teachers learn about classroom techniques that are successful with ELL students.  The ESL component is developed and delivered by an ESL Specialist.

The PCW is delivered as a face to face workshop for a total of 12 hours of seat time.  In addition to the 12 hours, the participants are also expected to complete a pre-workshop video and read a selected number of articles relating to AEL and a post-workshop activity for 4 hours credit.

Each participant receives a comprehensive resource to use in their career as an AEL teacher.  The resource is a New Teachers Handbook (NTH), in a three-ring binder divided into 12 sections.  The NTH contains approximately 125 pages of packed information that can be easily referred to at any time.  The NTH is developed by PDC staff members.
Eight PCWs were held in Central Missouri during the period of September 2007, through May 2008.  PCWs are held in a hotel conference area with meals and lodging provided by the PDC for all participants.  Three PCWs were held during the summer, regionally.  A total of 230 teachers went through the PCW during Fiscal Year 2008.

Beginning Teachers Assistance Program (BTAP):  The BTAP is a required step to certification for working in the AEL arena in Missouri. It should be attended within the first year of a teacher’s employment time. This is an intensive two day workshop, usually held on week-ends.  The teacher learns classroom techniques for working with the adult student, how to work with students with learning difficulties and information about the General Educational Development (GED) test.  

An English as a Second Language (ESL) component is available for those teachers who will be working with the English Language Learner (ELL).  The ESL teachers learn about classroom techniques that are successful with ELL students.  The ESL component is developed and delivered by an ESL Specialist.

The BTAP is delivered as a face to face for a total of 12 hours of seat time.  In addition to the 12 hours, the participants are expected to complete a post-workshop activity for 4 hours credit.

Five BTAPs were held in Central Missouri during the period of September, 2007 through May, 2008.  BTAPs are held in a hotel conference area with meals and lodging provided by the PDC for all participants.  One BTAP was held during the summer, regionally.  A total of 168 teachers went through the BTAP during Fiscal Year 2008.

Certified Teacher Workshops (CTW):  Certified Teachers are teachers with experience in the AEL classroom.  All of the workshops, except the PCW and BTAP, developed by the PDC are considered CTWs.  Certified Teachers are able to attend any of the offered PDC workshops.  Some topics are specific for ESL teachers.

Content Standards Workshops:  Missouri AEL implemented Content Standards during the summer of 2007, all AEL teachers were required to attend a Content Standards Workshop.  A pre-reading activity was required for teachers to complete before attending the Content Standards Workshop, for a total of ten hours of professional development (PD) credit.  Sessions were held separately for ABE/ASE and ESL teachers.  A total of 41 workshops were held during the summer, with an additional 6 held during the fall and spring, serving 675 teachers. 

Teachers had the option of completing an Implementation Summary with a lesson plan and how they used content standards in the classroom for an additional two hours of PD credit.  210 teachers completed this activity.
Other Workshops/Trainings Included:

· Content Standards Follow-Up
· Health Literacy
· Comprehensive Adult Student Assessment System (CASAS)
· English as a Second Language (ESL
· Technology workshops

· Math Institutes

· Tests of Adult Basic Education (TABE)
· New AEL Directors

· Video Workshops

· Literacy Coordinators
· S-KNOW Bound: S-KNOW Bound sessions were presented during the months of January and February in the hopes to offer short segments of lessons using Content Standards for teachers.  These sessions were offered online using Horizon Wimba and were one hour in length.  Seventy-eight teachers took advantage of adding S-KNOW Bound sessions to their list of PD activities.

Missouri AEL-PDC Website

The PDC maintains a website housed on NCMC’s server at www.maelpdc.org .  It is updated weekly and lists workshop topics and descriptions, a calendar of events, information about the PCW and BTAP, resources for directors, resources for teachers, contact information for PDC staff, ACES information, an overview of the PDC and instructions for using the online product Horizon Wimba.

Other Statewide Activities

Professional Development (PD) Committee

The Missouri AEL PD Committee meets on a quarterly basis.  This committee provides guidance and input to the State AEL office on the professional development and training needs of our AEL program.  The PD Committee is comprised of the PDC staff, the DESE Liaison, AEL local program directors and AEL teachers.    

Show-Me Literacy Newsletter

The Show-Me Literacy Newsletter is a statewide newsletter in Missouri, with articles specific to AEL in Missouri.  The newsletter is published 10 times a year.  It is available at:  http://www.dese.mo.gov/divcareered/ael_news.htm.
Fiscal Year 2008 AEL Directors’ Conferences
The Fall Directors’ Conference was held September 26-28, 2007, in Osage Beach, Missouri.  

Topics for the conference sessions were:
· ACES (MIS) Updates and Download

· Teacher Certification

· Professional Development Report

· Professional Development Update

· Finance Update

· Local AEL Directors’ Guide Updates

· GED Online

· Legal Issues

· WIA Incentive Funds Projects

· STAR Project (presented by DTI Associates)

· GED Tests

· Revised Grant Application

· Content Standards

· Yearly Program Review/Quality Indicators

A conference for new AEL directors was also held prior to the Fall Directors’ conference.  

Topics for the New AEL Directors’ conference included:

· Budget/Finances

· Data and ACES (MIS)

· Professional Development

· Teacher Certification

· Content Standards

· GED Online

· Introduction to Missouri Association of Adult Education and Literacy Administrators Association (MAELAA)

The Spring Directors’ conference was held May 12-13, 2008, in Osage Beach, Missouri.  

Session topics were: 

· Marketing

· Program Improvement Project

· ACES (MIS)

· Content Standards

· Serving Students with Learning Difficulties
· Transitions

· Continuous Quality Improvement

· WIA Incentive Projects

· Youth Numeracy

· Managed Enrollment

· Fiscal Issues

· Professional Development Center

GED Online

The GED Online program continues to be a valuable instructional option for Missouri adult learners.   
· Student Enrollment

In Fiscal Year 2008, three thousand and ninety-four students enrolled as GED Online students.  To be enrolled, students must complete the TABE test; students are then given access to the classroom and work on their assignments.  Those students accrued 46,346 learning hours in the online classroom.  During Fiscal Year 2008, 419 GED Online students passed the GED test.  In Fiscal Year 2008, 69% of GED Online students who post-tested, progressed a level.    

In Fiscal Year 2007, due to a low post-test rate for online students, the Missouri GED Online Program initiated a “90 day lock-out” policy.  This policy states that each online student has to post-test at least every 90 days.  If the online student does not post-test, the student is “locked-out” of the online program until they are post-tested, at which time they are given access to the online program.  The hope in doing this is to retain the committed students who would be capable of better success with the GED Online program.  Recently, we added a pre-enrollment quiz and an orientation to GED Online.  This is also designed to retain those motivated students with some computer skills.

Also, in Fiscal Year 2008, 62% of GED Online students who had entering employment as a goal, met that goal.  And, 75% of those who set retaining employment as a goal were able to achieve that outcome.  This office believes that this was possible due to the ability of students to work from home around their work schedules. 

· GED Online Teacher Training

Three regional trainings were held because of the number of teachers to be trained and the need for teachers to work at computers.  Because of the class sizes, teachers reported that they were able to complete the workshop in a hands-on environment, and got to know the other teachers in their area who were doing distance instruction.  A mentoring network was used to help those teachers who were more experienced provide support and ideas for those who were less experienced.  The mentoring approach also fostered the close working relationships experienced at the workshops, where everyone met.

GED Online continued to develop teacher trainings that brought the latest technology to online students.  GED Online teachers developed technical expertise and continued to develop best practices in teaching in the online environment. 

· Curriculum

The GED curriculum continued to be evaluated and updated as needed.  Skills Tutor and TutorSystems continued to be utilized for students working below the GED level.
· ESL Online

During Fiscal Year 2008, the State AEL office began researching ways to make ESL instruction available online.  As a result of this research, it is anticipated that Missouri will have an ESL online program available in Fiscal Year 2009.

Project IDEAL

Missouri again participated in activities associated with Project IDEAL (Improving Distance Education for Adult Learners).  The purpose of this project was to increase access of adult learners to education and training by expanding services beyond the classroom using distance instruction.  Project IDEAL provided tools to help a consortium of 18 states implement and assess distance education.  During Fiscal Year 2008, state and local program personnel attended Project IDEAL’s Workshop at the University of Michigan.

GED Fast Track

In Fiscal Year 2007, Missouri developed, published and distributed the Missouri GED Fast Track DVD Course.  This DVD Course is used primarily in the classroom to help students who need only to “brush up” their skills prior to taking the GED exam.  The course provides at least 15 hours of instruction and testing.  Local AEL programs continue to offer the GED Fast Track course to students preparing to take the GED exam.
Content Standards
Missouri has developed content standards for both ABE/ASE and ESL.  Fiscal Year 2008 was the first year that local AEL programs were required to use the content standards and document their use.  Feedback from local AEL programs has been very positive.
Learning Difficulties Guidelines

The State AEL office continues to provide training and guidance on serving students with learning difficulty needs.  The state issued Guidelines for Serving Students with Learning Difficulties several years ago and the guide is available on the State AEL website. 
Part II – Significant Findings

Missouri’s local programs took additional responsibility for data quality and accuracy in Fiscal Year 2008.  Missouri’s State AEL office staff used additional reports created in Fiscal Year 2008 to review and evaluate local program data.  Missouri implemented a new web-based MIS data system this fiscal year that should improve data entry, data quality, and foster additional program improvement.

The total unduplicated number of Fiscal Year 2008 participants decreased to 52,486 from 54,038 for Fiscal Year 2007.  This was the fourth year the enrollment has decreased.  The unduplicated number of Fiscal Year 2008 participants who persisted in classes for 12 hours or more (retention) was 35,049, a 67% enrollment rate.  This was a 3% increase from last fiscal year’s retention rate.

Core Outcome Measure #1 (Educational Gain)
Table 3 shows that 96.7% of all enrolled Fiscal Year 2008 participants were administered pre-tests, compared to 98.2% for Fiscal Year 2007, a slight decrease.  In Fiscal Year 2008, 59.3% of the participants who persisted in classes for 12 hours and given pre-tests were administered post-tests, compared to 61.0% for Fiscal Year 2007.  We believe this decrease in our post-testing rate was caused by several weather related events that occurred at times when participants would be scheduled for post-testing.  A large section of Missouri experienced several ice storms in early 2008, followed by floods in the spring.
Approximately 59.4% of the Fiscal Year 2008 post-tested participants completed an educational functioning level or advanced to higher educational functioning levels, compared to 57.1% in Fiscal Year 2007, again.  We attribute this increase to focusing on progression calculations with directors and teachers.
	Table 3
	

	Fiscal Year
	2002
	2003
	2004
	2005
	2006


	2007
	2008

	Students Pre-Tested
	92.1%
	87.8%
	86.6%
	89.8%
	97.0%
	98.2%
	96.7%

	Students Post-Tested
	49.3%
	38.1%
	55.2%
	56.1%
	56.5%
	61.0%
	59.3%

	Students Who Progressed
	31.0%
	42.8%
	52.3%
	55.8%
	56.5%
	57.1%
	59.4%


Core Outcome Measure #2 (Entered Employment)
Fifty-four percent (54%) of the Fiscal Year 2008 participants who persisted in classes 12 hours or more and stated a primary or secondary goal of “employment” entered employment.  This was a slight decrease from 55% reported in Fiscal Year 2007. 

Core Outcome Measure #3 (Retained Employment)
Individuals were classified as employed or unemployed at entry on the basis of their answers to the survey question regarding employment status at time of enrollment.  Individuals were in the calculation if they were identified as employed at the time of enrollment or unemployed but employed in the quarter following AEL exit.

Individuals were counted as having retained employment if they were employed in the third quarter after the quarter of AEL exit.  Seventy-one percent (71%) of the Fiscal Year 2008 participants “retained employment”.  71% was also reported for Fiscal Year 2007.  The significance of these numbers is that the number of participants with the goal of retaining employment continues to rise from 392 in Fiscal Year 2006 to 4,314 in Fiscal Year 2007 and now 5,832 identified in Fiscal Year 2008 – a significant increase.

Core Outcome Measure #4 (Receipt of a Secondary School Diploma or GED)

Of the 9,258 Fiscal Year 2008 participants who persisted for 12 hours or more and identified “GED Achievement” as a primary or secondary goal, 3,187 attempted the GED Tests during the timeframe of July 1, 2007 to December 12, 2008.  Of the 3,187 participants who attempted the GED Tests, 2,767 passed (87%). 

Core Outcome Measure #5 (Placement in Postsecondary Education or Training)

Thirty six percent (36%) of the Fiscal Year 2008 participants who persisted in classes 12 hours or more and stated a primary or secondary goal of “post-secondary education” entered postsecondary education or training.  This was a decrease over the forty two percent (42%) reported in Fiscal Year 2007.  There was an increase in the number of those students reporting having this goal, from 3,745 in Fiscal Year 2007 to 4,706 in Fiscal Year 2008, which shows results in our push to identify students with post-secondary potential. 

Other Significant Findings
Tables 4 and 4A below represent comparisons of Fiscal Year 2008 selected statistics to those for Fiscal Year 2002 through Fiscal Year 2008.  Table 4 includes all enrolled adult learners, while Table 4A includes only disaggregated data from the NRS statistical tables for selected populations of adult learners who persisted in their instructional endeavors 12 hours or more. 
	Table 4 (Total participants enrolled)
	

	
	Fiscal Year 2002
	Fiscal Year 2003
	Fiscal Year 2004
	Fiscal Year 2005
	Fiscal Year 2006
	Fiscal Year 2007
	Fiscal Year 2008

	Total 
	61,346
	61,337
	61,928
	60,454
	59,344
	54,038
	52,484

	ESL 
	14,461
	13,104
	11,983
	12,218
	11,943
	11,149
	10,294

	16-18 Year Olds
	9,850
	16,046
	7,000
	7,694
	7,516
	7,020
	5,479


	Table 4A (Unduplicated counts, persisted 12 hours or more)
	

	
	Fiscal Year 2002
	Fiscal Year 2003
	Fiscal Year 2004
	Fiscal Year 2005
	Fiscal Year 2006
	Fiscal Year 2007
	Fiscal Year 2008

	Total 
	39,821
	41,928
	37,729
	37,052
	38,114
	35,523
	35,049

	ESL
	8,583
	9,361
	8,036
	7,955
	8,252
	7,480
	6,931

	16-18 Year Olds 
	6,561
	7,065
	4,156
	4,529
	4,591
	4,444
	3,506


Part III – integration activities
· There has been an ongoing effort to integrate a variety of services in Missouri’s AEL programs.  Significant strides were made to ensure that services were coordinated to provide customers optimum service and improve Workforce Investment Act (WIA) performance results.  Local adult education programs continue to be represented and active on the Local Workforce Investment Boards.  The Department of Elementary and Secondary Education’s Commissioner of Education serves as the adult education representative on the Missouri Workforce Investment Board (MO-WIB). 

· Missouri supported partner activities and services within Missouri’s One-Stop System.  Title II “One-Stop Participation” funds totaling more than $175,993 were allocated according to instructional time generated at AEL class sites co-located within One-Stop, Missouri Career Centers (MCC).  These funds were provided to support common operations within the One-Stop (i.e. salary of a shared receptionist, office supplies, office equipment, and service contracts that benefit all partners).  There were 20 AEL programs operating classes in “comprehensive” MCCs.  

· Missouri AEL completed participation in the U.S. Department of Education funded pilot project entitled, “Adult Education Coordination and Planning” (AECAP) in Fiscal Year 2008.  The project was developed in coordination with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment Training Administration, to create selected state pilots focused on improving interagency collaboration and service delivery.  At the state level, the AEL office coordinated with the Division of Workforce Development (DWD) on this initiative to enhance client services and outcomes.  The AECAP Pilot Project culminated with a pair of national symposiums on interagency collaboration.  Missouri AEL participated in a panel discussion of its pilot project at the AECAP Symposium in San Francisco, California on June 5, 2008.     

· An MOU developed in Fiscal Year 2006 between the Department and the DWD was still in effect in Fiscal Year 2008.  This MOU was utilized to comply with the U.S. Department of Labor (DOL) Training and Employment Guidance letter (TEGL) 17-05 regarding Common Measures for Youth Literacy and Numeracy Gains.  This MOU, coupled with an Implementation Guideline for Testing and Remediation, served as a facilitation tool for the DESE/AEL and WIA Service Providers to better address the needs of out-of-school youth seeking WIA Title I services.  Through local agreements, WIA operators were able to partner with AEL programs for the arrangement of testing for youth basic skill levels and possible remediation services.

· During Fiscal Year 2008, the Department-sponsored, Professional Development Center (PDC) had the opportunity to participate in a national training by the Gates Foundation, entitled, Spanish Language Outreach Program Extravaganza (SLOPE).  In collaboration with the State Library, the PDC presented SLOPE at eleven libraries throughout Missouri that were designated as areas with rapidly-growing numbers of Spanish-speaking residents.  The State AEL office also collaborated with the State Library system by working with local PBS television stations to begin broadcasting Workplace Essential Skills and GED Connection programs. 

· The Department continued the designation of an AEL representative to participate with the DWD in a process to charter all of the Missouri Career Centers.  The criteria, approved by the Missouri Workforce Investment Board, apply the seven Baldrige Principles to the workforce development system review.  The process establishes standards that allow for local flexibility, while protecting the minimum service expectations of the Missouri Career Center brand.  The partner reviews are providing the framework for performance accountability and continuous improvement.

· The Department has begun talks with the state Department of Health and the University of Missouri Health Foundation regarding educational efforts for health literacy.  Missouri AEL participated in the National Institute for Literacy (NIFL) Health Literacy workshops as well as Health and Human Services-sponsored, Head Start Family/Health Literacy pilot projects.  In addition, the Missouri PDC developed and delivered several Health Literacy workshops for local AEL programs during Fiscal Year 2008.

Part IV – EL/Civics 

In Fiscal Year 2008, there were 1,032 participants enrolled in English Literacy (EL)/Civics classes. These students generated 35,207 student hours during the year.  The cost per student was $531.68.    

Local EL/Civics class activities included trips to local governmental agencies such as the local Police Department, Fire Department, City Hall, and City Council meetings.  Trips were made to the State Capitol, County Offices, and County Courts (when court was in session).  Presentations were also given by local, county, and state officials along with others such as, an official from the League of Women Voters.  Other activities included how to read road signs, trips to local grocery stores, and where to find social services.

The EL/Civics grants for Fiscal Year 2008 were awarded to the following AEL programs:

Columbia School District

Cape Girardeau School District

Crowder Community College

Parkway School District

Ritenour School District

St. Charles Community College

University City School District

Ozark Technical Community College

The State AEL office will be conducting a competitive bidding process in the spring of 2009 for EL/Civics services and activities beginning July 1, 2009.
1
PAGE  
10

